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shall be placed under oath by a disin-
terested person qualified to administer 
oaths by the laws of the United States 
or of the place where the examination 
is held, and the testimony taken by 
such person shall be recorded verbatim. 

(d) During the taking of a deposition 
a party or deponent may request sus-
pension of the deposition on grounds of 
bad faith in the conduct of the exam-
ination, annoyance, embarrassment, 
oppression of a deponent or party or 
improper questions propounded. The 
deposition will then be adjourned. How-
ever, the objecting party or deponent 
must immediately move the adminis-
trative law judge for a ruling on his ob-
jections to the deposition conduct or 
proceedings. The administrative law 
judge may then limit the scope or man-
ner of the taking of the deposition. 

(e) The officer shall certify the depo-
sition and promptly file it with the ad-
ministrative law judge. Documents or 
true copies of documents and other 
items produced for inspection during 
the examination of the witness shall, 
upon the request of a party, be marked 
for identification and annexed to the 
deposition. 

(f) The party taking the deposition 
shall give prompt notice of its filing to 
all other parties. 

§ 4.828 Use of depositions at hearing. 
(a) Any part or all of a deposition so 

far as admissible under § 4.835 applied 
as though the witness were then 
present and testifying, may be used 
against any party who was present or 
represented at the taking of the deposi-
tion or who had reasonable notice 
thereof as follows: 

(1) Any deposition may be used for 
contradiction or impeachment of the 
deponent as a witness. 

(2) The deposition of a party, or of an 
agent designated to testify on behalf of 
a party, may be used by an adverse 
party for any purpose. 

(3) The deposition of any witness may 
be used for any purpose if the party of-
fering the deposition has been unable 
to procure the attendance of the wit-
ness because he is dead; or if the wit-
ness is at a greater distance than 100 
miles from the place of hearing, or is 
out of the United States, unless it ap-
pears that the absence of the witness 

was procured by the party offering the 
deposition; or if the witness is unable 
to attend or testify because of age, ill-
ness, infirmity, or imprisonment; or, 
upon application and notice, that such 
exceptional circumstances exist as to 
make it desirable, in the interest of 
justice and with due regard to the im-
portance of presenting the testimony 
of witnesses orally in open hearing, to 
allow the deposition to be used. 

(b) If only part of a deposition is of-
fered in evidence, the remainder be-
comes subject to introduction by any 
party. 

(c) Objection may be made at the 
hearing to receiving in evidence any 
deposition or part thereof for any rea-
son which would require the exclusion 
of the evidence if the witness were then 
present and testifying. 

§ 4.829 Interrogatories to parties. 
(a) Any party may serve upon any 

other party written interrogatories 
after the notice of hearing has been 
filed. If the party served is a corpora-
tion, partnership, association, or gov-
ernmental agency, an agent shall fur-
nish such information as is available to 
the party. 

(b) Each interrogatory shall be an-
swered separately and fully in writing 
under oath, unless it is objected to, in 
which event the objection shall be stat-
ed in lieu of an answer. The answers 
are to be signed by the person making 
them, and the objections signed by the 
attorney or other representative mak-
ing them. Answers and objections shall 
be made within 30 days after the serv-
ice of the interrogatories. The party 
submitting the interrogatories may 
move for an order under § 4.831 with re-
spect to any objection to or other fail-
ure to answer an interrogatory. 

(c) Interrogatories shall relate to any 
matter not privileged which is relevant 
to the subject matter of the hearing. 

§ 4.830 Production of documents and 
things and entry upon land for in-
spection and other purposes. 

(a) After the notice of hearing has 
been filed, any party may serve on any 
other party a request to produce and/or 
permit the party, or someone acting on 
his behalf, to inspect and copy any des-
ignated documents, phonorecords, and 
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other data compilations from which in-
formation can be obtained and which 
are in the possession, custody, or con-
trol of the party upon whom the re-
quest is served. If necessary, trans-
lation of data compilations shall be 
done by the party furnishing the infor-
mation. 

(b) After the notice of hearing has 
been filed, any party may serve on any 
other party a request to permit entry 
upon designated property in the posses-
sion or control of the party upon whom 
the request is served for the purpose of 
inspection, measuring, surveying or 
photographing, testing, or sampling 
the property or any designated object. 

(c) Each request shall set forth with 
reasonable particularity the items to 
be inspected and shall specify a reason-
able time, place, and manner of mak-
ing the inspection and performing the 
related acts. 

(d) The party upon whom the request 
is served shall respond within 15 days 
after the service of the request. The re-
sponse shall state, with respect to each 
item, that inspection and related ac-
tivities will be permitted as requested, 
unless there are objections in which 
case the reasons for each objection 
shall be stated. The party submitting 
the request may move for an order 
under § 4.831 with respect to any objec-
tion to or other failure to respond. 

§ 4.831 Sanctions. 

(a) A party, upon reasonable notice 
to other parties and all persons af-
fected thereby, may move for an order 
as follows: 

(1) If a deponent fails to answer a 
question propounded or submitted 
under § 4.827(c), or a corporation or 
other entity fails to make a designa-
tion under § 4.827(b)(3), or a party fails 
to answer an interrogatory submitted 
under § 4.829, or if a party, under § 4.830 
fails to respond that inspection will be 
permitted or fails to permit inspection, 
the discovering party may move for an 
order compelling an answer, a designa-
tion, or inspection. 

(2) An evasive or incomplete answer 
is to be treated as a failure to answer. 

(b) If a party or an agent designated 
to testify fails to obey an order to per-
mit discovery, the administrative law 

judge may make such orders as are 
just, including: 

(1) That the matters regarding which 
the order was made or any other des-
ignated facts shall be established in ac-
cordance with the claim of the party 
obtaining the order; 

(2) Refusing to allow the disobedient 
party to support or oppose designated 
claims or defenses, or prohibiting him 
from introducing designated matters in 
evidence. 

(c) If a party or an agent designated 
to testify fails after proper service (1) 
to appear for his deposition, (2) to serve 
answers or objections to interrog-
atories submitted under § 4.829 or (3) to 
serve a written response to a request 
for inspection, submitted under § 4.830, 
the administrative law judge on mo-
tion may make such orders as are just, 
including those authorized under para-
graphs (b) (1) and (2) of this section. 

§ 4.832 Consultation and advice. 

(a) The administrative law judge 
shall not consult any person, or party, 
on any fact in issue or on the merits of 
the matter before him unless upon no-
tice and opportunity for all parties to 
participate. 

(b) No employee or agent of the Fed-
eral Government engaged in the inves-
tigation and prosecution of a pro-
ceeding governed by these rules shall 
participate or advise in the rendering 
of any recommended or final decision, 
except as witness or counsel in the pro-
ceeding. 

[38 FR 21162, Aug. 6, 1973, as amended at 50 
FR 43706, Oct. 29, 1985] 

PREHEARING 

§ 4.833 Prehearing conferences. 

(a) Within 15 days after the answer 
has been filed, the administrative law 
judge will establish a prehearing con-
ference date for all parties including 
persons or organizations whose peti-
tion requesting party status has not 
been ruled upon. Written notice of the 
prehearing conference shall be sent by 
the administrative law judge. 

(b) At the prehearing conference the 
following matters, among others, shall 
be considered: (1) Simplification and 
delineation of the issues to be heard; 
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